MINUTES OF SPARKWELL PARISH COUNCIL MEETING 
held on 14th January 2020 at Hemerdon Village Hall

Present: Cllrs May, Lee, Peacham, Milford, Pearson-Bunt, Taylor
Dawn Johnson (Clerk)
In attendance: Cllr Hart (DCC), Cllr Thomas (SHDC), Mr Mark Thompson plus x2 from Tungsten West, x11 members of the public (MOP)

Part 1 (Open to the Public)
001/20	Apologies for Absence  
Cllr Baldry (SHDC)
Resolved that the apologies be noted.
Cllr Pearson-Bunt arrived

002/20	Agreement of the Agenda between Parts I and II.
Councillors noted that two items of business would be considered in Part II of the meeting

003/20	Declarations of Interest 
There were no declarations of interest. 

004/20	District Councillors Business
Cllr Thomas delivered his report:
(a) The climate emergency plan was ratified at the December full council meeting. The next step will be to appoint a full time officer; it is hoped that one part of the role will be to advise parishes on how they might support SHDC in their plan.     
(b) The Chief Executive, Sophie Hosking, is leaving so they are recruiting for new CEO.
Cllr Peacham referred the PC tree planting plan, specifically that Boringdon Camp is an obvious site to use.  Cllr Peacham has been informed that the closure was in fact planned for 5 years (not 1) and at the end of that time, the site will be sold to a local farmer.   He stated that the site should be kept for tree planting, which the Forestry Commission is keen to support, and asked that Cllrs Thomas and Baldry investigate this.

[bookmark: _Hlk29980112]005/20	District Councillors Business
Cllr Hart delivered his report:
(a) The County has been working on its Climate Emergency plan for 6 months and all districts are signed up.   There have been 1200 responses to the survey; once the data is analysed then a Citizens Assembly will be set up.  
(b) The news this evening is that Flybe is still running.
(c) There has been a lot of rain which has cost an extra £0.5M to keep the roads clear.   Cllr Hart had been sent photographs of Venton Bridge after the drains had been cleared and a member of the public confirmed that it was still dry today. 
(d) The new target budget will be put through Cabinet.  The provisional settlement from Government is higher than anticipated which means more money to be put into children and adult services and £1.7M extra for the minimum wage for care workers.   Subject to being passed tomorrow £1M will be ring fenced to look at drainage.
Cllr Peacham said that when the gully suckers come around they often don’t lift the drain covers.   Cllr Hart said they had received reports of this and sent people around behind the gully sucker which confirmed that 90% of the drains had been lifted.  

006/20	Open Forum 
(a) Drakelands Mine Update - Mr Mark Thompson, Executive Chairman, Tungsten West was in attendance to address the Council and was welcomed by the Chairman.

MT said that there was not a lot to tell at the moment.  Tungsten West is a new British Company financed by him and other shareholders who are all experienced in mining around the world.   They had been following the asset for a long time and are aware of the failures of the site.   

They are currently undertaking a feasibility study as to whether it is technically and economically feasible to re-open the mine and this will likely take until the end of this year.   No decision will be made until then.   There are about 12/13 full time staff on site, the majority are Hargreaves contractors involved in monitoring.  They are observing all the environmental and planning conditions on the site, most of which are water management.    

They are working hard to see if it’s feasible to re-open and are happy to keep people updated.

Cllr May said that it is important for the community to be informed.   The PC had sent a letter to MT setting out the history as it wanted an open and transparent relationship.   There is a liaison group meeting on the is 30th January which Cllrs May and Peacham will attend.

Cllr Peacham asked how they were assessing feasibility?   MT said they currently have 30 tonnes of sample ore in a test facility in Finland and were building a pilot plant.   They were trialling different ways of extracting the tungsten from the ore.   They believe that Wolf got the mineral wrong and built the wrong processing plant.    It is most likely that if the mine is re-opened, there will be a very substantial rebuild of the processing plant which will then 100% guarantee solve the LFN issue.  If the trial plant in Finland is successful then they will build a one tenth scale plant on site. 

With regard to Crusher noise, it is very unlikely that the crusher will be kept where it is; it will be moved 90 degs to the north, away from Hemerdon and recessed.   The Plant would screen the noise coming from the crusher.    

[bookmark: _GoBack]The Plant should be one third of the size due to the different techniques to be used and would generate a fraction of the noise as the previous plant was fundamentally flawed.  There will be academic collaborations as well to get input.   

Cllr Lee asked what the timescale would be for building the new plant?   MT said expected June/July time, but they don’t know until they get the results from Finland.   
When will they start blasting?  The best case scenario is that they get the study results, raise the money, have 9 months to do plant changes, which will mean 18 months to 2 years until start blasting as there is a lot of ore on the surface.  They might have to do one blast for testing.

Cllr Pearson Bunt said that the current pit comes up to Hemerdon Ball and asked whether they would be blasting that far?   MT said that blasting up to the current pit is part of the existing planning permission. They will look at planning permission in the future if needs be.   

MT stated that they wanted to work with the community, schools and councils and for the mine to be part of the community.   
When asked about the life span of the mine, he said that he didn’t know, 10, 20, 30yrs? MT can’t make any guarantees that they won’t get offers to sell the company if it proves to be profitable.    

The Chairman opened the floor up to MOP to ask questions:

· Wolf said they were at the maximum depth and would go underground if necessary.    
Response – There is still a lot of work to do.  The current mine has 10 years of life, beyond that they will make decisions.  If they go underground it is likely to be below where the current mine is.    

· Where is MT going to be living?   
Response – He has leased a property and will be spending half his time in the area.  

· Concern over the properties on site?
Response – The original planning application looked at the properties most affected.  12 properties were bought with the mine; those properties cannot be lived in.   They now have dog based security on the site and there have been no incidents since November.   If there are any problems let him know.

· Will turning the crusher around away from Hemerdon mean it is further away from Sparkwell.   There are certain points in Sparkwell where the noise has been bad so please be careful when turning around.   
Response - Assurance that it will be recessed and the loading side will be pointing towards the china clay pits.   

· Concern over the amount of light pollution as everything is lit up.   
Response - MT said it could be security but he will investigate.   

· Is the process for getting the ore out of the ground the same?  
Response – No.

· Would the new plant be in the same place?   
Response - Wolf didn’t build it in the right place but it would be too expensive to move it.   They will modify what is inside but the outside will be the same.   

· If there is no change to the outside of the building, will the work they are going to do interfere with the planting programme?  
Response – The planting programme requirements have already been met.   

· Hemerdon Ball trees should be kept.  What is the plan for Hemerdon Ball?
Response - MT said he couldn’t say, they do not own the land at the moment.   

· Please clarify the statement regarding the restoration fund being topped up by Tungsten West.   
Response - Money had been spent but they have topped it up to £14M from £8M.

· If the feasibility study does not work out, will you sell or reinstate the land?  
Response - MT said it is not totally their decision, but also the land owners and DCC.

· If the processing plant stays where it is and the noise is reduced are there still plans to insulate the building?
Response – MT cannot answer that.   They hope it won’t be necessary as the new plant will have zero noise.  They are aware of the historical issues and will take the proper advice but they have to wait for the feasibility study. 

Cllr May thanked MT for coming along to the meeting and listening to the concerns of the parishioners.   It is important to be open and transparent and that is all we are asking.  MT thanked everyone for asking the questions and promised to maintain the dialogue.    

Tungsten West representatives left the meeting, as well as Cllr Hart and x7 MOP.

007/20	Seaton Orchard development proposal 
The Clerk had circulated the revised plan together with the email explaining why the developer had not completed a housing needs survey.  The PC then discussed the new plan including
· Plan has now been submitted
· On the 15 October it was said that the plan did not accord with Policy Dev8 but it then contradicts and says it does meet Dev8 
· Very confusing and conflicting information
· The question was not whether it is a good or bad scheme, but the information seems inconsistent
· MOP raised concerns regarding access and that there is too much traffic on the road already so we should not be adding to the problems
· Drains are a concern
· The developers promised that they were going to do a housing needs survey and yet now said it is not now needed
· Sparkwell Primary School is full
· The PC asked for road improvements to be made on last plan
· Parking issues
· Overdevelopment
· Still no housing need in the Parish
· Too many houses on the site with a narrow access road going on to a narrow road
· A development that size should provide improved access into the village

Resolved that the Council objects to the application on the basis that there is no housing need, poor access to and from the site, too many houses on the development and there is confusion over Dev8 of the JLP.   Cllrs Thomas and Baldry will support the Parish Council.

Cllr Thomas and x4 MOP left the meeting.

[bookmark: _Hlk20384806]008/20	Matters Arising
(a) Minute 189/19 – Works carried out by DCC at Venton Bridge. 
We had received confirmation from DCC that the area has now been thoroughly cleaned and the surface water is draining away through the gullies installed by more than a decade ago (refer to Minute 005/20 (c) above)

009/20	Broadband 
Cllr Pearson-Bunt updated the PC.  There was a good level of interest from the village and  BT asked for a second data collection exercise which resulted in 81 out of the original 102 responses. These are firm and committed.   
The bid has gone in and they have had a firm offer back.   The offer back is £62,000 which is half of what they were told in the first place.   They are trying to get it cost free, so the next stage is to go to the Government Department that deals with the funding.   
BT Openreach are saying that they expect that it will be totally funded and the next step is a legal agreement which they require a legal body to sign up and be bound by the scheme.  There are three types of legal entities that they will accept, a council, a CIC and a Limited Company.     Cllr Pearson-Bunt has the draft legal agreement and is been considering.   BT want the agreement signed before they contact the government department to apply for the vouchers but the PC would not be able to sign a legal agreement which could result in a financial commitment.   If the agreement could not be de-risked then they would have to look at either a CIC or a Ltd company.
They are doing more investigation with other PCs who have done this and the Government Dept.   

010/20	Tree Planting 
Cllr Peacham updated the PC.   The first stage is to buy a few hundred trees to be planted in the field by the Hemerdon Village Hall.   The best opportunity is Boringdon Camp and therefore important to pursue this for us to take some climate change actions.   

011/20	Approval of new Policies
(a) Reserves Policy 2020/21
(b) Grant awarding Policy and application form 
Resolved to approve the Policies and application form SUBJECT to the word “usually” being inserted at paragraph 2(a).
Action – Nearer the new financial year, the Clerk will upload to the website, and submit an article to the Parish Pump and Facebook

012/20	Minutes
Councillors considered the minutes of the meeting on the 10th December 2019
Resolved unanimously that the minutes of the Parish Council meeting held on 10th December 2019 be approved.

013/20	Planning 

(a) Planning Application Ref: 4163/19/VAR 
Applicant Name: Mr Colombi Conrad Energy (Developments) Limited 
Description: Variation of condition 2 (approved plans) of planning consent 3522/18/FUL (Proposed installation of a Peaking Gas Generation Plant) 
Address: Land at Applied Automation Eastern Wood Road Langage Business Park Plympton PL7 5ET 
Resolved that more information is needed. Cllr Taylor will investigate further. If the oil is waste oil then the Parish will object.

(b) Planning Application Ref: 3832/19/FUL 
Applicant Name: Mrs F Norman 
Description: Erection of 2 in no. two bed semi-detached two storey dwellings 
Address: Briar Cottage Garden Briar Cottage Lee Mill Bridge PL21 9DY 
Resolved to oppose the application because of the parking (retrospective as Date for Comments was prior to the meeting)

014/20	Road & Snow Warden 
Cllr Peacham had nothing to report. 


015/20	Chairman’s Business
(a) The PC had recently reported concerns from residents that there were people camping in Tin Woods.   The Police had invested but had found nothing.   If there are any further concerns then residents should notify the PC.
016/20	Correspondence 
	
(b) Police Report: None received this month
(c) Verges at Smithaleigh – We had received a complaint from a resident in Smithaleigh regarding the state of some verges after the recent roadworks (the Clerk had attended and photographed the verges near Langage Farm). The resident had reported the matter to DCC and the Clerk had also been in touch.  DCC said it was difficult to tell whether the damage near Langage was caused by the Highways vehicles, utilities or heavy lorries that go into Langage.  He was investigating.
(d) Notice of Road Closure from DCC - Closure of Venton Bridge – 16 March 2020 for a maximum of 5 days until Friday 20 March 2020 (both dates inclusive). Roads affected – road from Venton Farm, Venton, from Sparkwell Cross to Shipland.  The alternative, signed, route for vehicles will be via -the road to Venton Farm -  road through Venton – Shipland to Challonsleigh – Sparkwell Cross to Shipland and vice versa. This temporary restriction is considered necessary to enable removal of old fencing and replace, remove vegetation from the rail boundary wall. The Clerk has published the information on our website and Facebook.

017/20	Finance 
(a) Councillors present received and considered the bank reconciliation and budget analysis for December 2019. 
Resolved unanimously that the reports be approved
(b) Virement – the Clerk requested a virement of £250 from Community Consultations, £200 from Emergency Planning and £400 from Professional fees to the Repairs and Maintenance budget.
Resolved unanimously to approve virement.

018/20	Payments and Receipts 
(a) The Council considered the receipt and payments list circulated by the Clerk.
Resolved that the report be approved.

019/20	Date of next meeting  
The next meeting will be held on 11th February 2020 at 7pm at Sparkwell Parish Hall.	

Meeting closed at 9.28pm


This is a true and accurate record of the meeting

Signed ……………………………………………………………….

Name ………………………………………………………………..   Date …………………………………………..
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